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March 13, 2023
Ms. Sandra Thompson

Director

Federal Housing Finance Agency

400 7th Street, SW

Washington, DC 20024

Dear Director Thompson:

I write in response to the Federal Housing Finance Agency’s announcement of a comprehensive review of the Federal Home Loan Banks (the FHLBanks).  Thank you for the opportunity to share the importance of the Federal Home Loan Bank of Boston (FHLBB) to the success, resiliency, and independence of National Bank of Middlebury, a bank serving its community in Vermont since 1831. 
I am the president of National Bank of Middlebury, a local bank with $500MM in assets and 92 employees.  For the bank to continue its mission in the past century two critical needs had to be met, access to liquidity through FHLBB advances and a secondary market outlet for home mortgages, provided by the Federal Home Loan Banks’ Mortgage Partnership Finance (MPF) program.  Without these two tools, we could not have offered home loans at a variety of rates and terms to remain competitive as well as to manage the bank’s interest rate risk.  
In recent history, two programs offered by the FHLBB, the Equity Builder Program and Housing Our Workforce (HOW), have provided welcome assistance to first time homebuyers.  In addition, FHLBB’s Jobs for New England (JNE) program has provided loan interest rate relief for our local businesses.  Active involvement in investment and lending for affordable housing projects is core to our mission.  We are the lender of choice for local affordable housing developers who utilize Affordable Housing Program (AHP) funds and AHP subsidized loans.  We have played a variety of roles in these projects including providing the financing with an AHP subsidy, purchasing tax credits, and as an investor.   FHLBB’s ever growing list of programs to support affordable housing, assist homebuyers, and aid small businesses has become fundamental to our ability to serve our community.  

In our customers’ hour of need during the pandemic, FHLBB provided $50,000 in grant funds via the JNE Recovery Grant Program.  We awarded these grants in $5,000 increments to ten grateful local businesses experiencing unprecedented financial strain. As one business owner said, “The funds were a critical help for me when starting to reopen my business that has been shuttered for over a year.  Thank you so much!”   
I am proud of my recent appointment to the FHLBB board, representing the FHLBB’s Vermont members.  I look forward to helping the FHLBB fulfill its mission and shape its response to regional needs through the enhancement and creation of voluntary programs.  FHLBB continually demonstrates its understanding of the needs of Vermonters and the FHLBBremains a steady and responsive partner for the National Bank of Middlebury.
Sincerely,

Caroline R. Carpenter

President & CEO
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